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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 29th January 2013, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs  S Merrikin (Mayor)




Mr    P Kay
    (Deputy Mayor)



Mr    R Drury




Mr    C Elsmore




Mrs  E Elsmore



Mrs  J  Morgan



Mr    N Penny




Mr    G Prosser




Mr    J Reynolds

Also present:

District Councillor
Mr Frank Baynham 
PC Dix
Gloucestershire Constabulary

Mr & Mrs Bessant also attended
PUBLIC FORUM

There were no matters raised by the public at the Forum.
The Mayor took the opportunity to pay tribute to Time and Place founder, Jimmy Martin who had sadly died.  She spoke for the whole Council and the community in saying how grateful everyone was for his tireless work in helping to promote road safety and said she would attend the funeral on behalf of the council.
The Public Forum closed at 7.05pm.   

163.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were noted from Councillors Atherley, Baird, Cox, C. Morgan and District Councillor McMahon.
164.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.
165.
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 18th DECEMBER 2012 AND 22ND JANUARY 2013
The Minutes of the meeting held on 18th December 2012 were noted and it was proposed that they be approved.

Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr Penny
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

The Minutes of the meeting held on 22nd January 2013 were noted and it was proposed that they be approved.

Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
143.
MATTERS ARISING

Item 150


The Clerk said that the anti-virus software had been installed on computers.  Also the software was free, there had been a time charge of £163 made by the installers.  After discussion, Councillors agreed that this appeared expensive.
Item 151

The Mayor said that the details of the Forest and Wyedean Rally had been finalised and would start outside the Angel Hotel at 9.00am on Saturday 9th February.  She said there had been a good entry response and passed on a request for volunteer marshals to Councillors.  Photographs and a press release will go in the Forester to advertise the event.
Item 154
Cllr Prosser asked if there had been any news of the meeting sought with County Councillor Hale.  The Clerk said she would chase him for a response.
167.
POLICE REPORT

PC Dix said that as well as a new Chief Constable, the Gloucestershire Force now also had a new Commissioner and this brought an expectant air of change.  In addition, the budget had been cut by 2% by central government.
All Forest officers now work to the same standard shift pattern and this was expected to optimise the maximum number of officers available at all times.  Neighbourhood policing has also been restructured in a more dynamic way.

PC Dix said around 1000 incidents had been dealt with in Coleford during 2012 which was about the same figure as 2011.  They broke down as follows:

Category 1
179

Category 2
447

Category 3
218

The remainder were minor Category 4 incidents.

Over the last 10 years, PC Dix said that crime levels showed a downward trend and was in line with trends both across the County and Nationally.  He gave the following figures:

2002

394
Crimes reported
2007

314

2012

241

2003

474



2008

386

2004

399



2009

314

2005

373



2010

211

2006

350



2011

255

Cllr C Elsmore asked if the Community Safety Partnership’s exercise at the Sunnybank Estate had produced a report.  PC Dix said he would investigate and report back.

Cllr E Elsmore asked if there had been any progress with the youth project.  PC Dix said there was a general will to do something but finding a location was proving difficult 

Cllr Prosser asked what impact the proposed closure of Gloucester prison would have locally.  PC Dix said it would have no operational impact on the police as all arrests in the Forest were dealt with at the central police station in Gloucester.
Cllr Reynolds asked if there had been any changes to the pattern of drug crime.  PC Dix said there had been a decline in the use of heroin but an increase in the use of recreational drugs.  However alcohol abuse remains a much bigger problem than drugs. Coleford was on a par with towns of a similar size as far as drug use was concerned.  
Cllr Kay asked if there were any proposals to amalgamate police forces across the southwest region. PC Dix there were no changes at present, but could not be ruled out in the future.

168.
TO AGREE PAYMENTS

The payments made during the month of January 2013 were noted.  Cllr Penny raised a query on payments made for press adverts.  It was proposed that those invoices should be referred back to the Office and Finance Committee for scrutiny. Cllr Morgan noted the grant to Dr Charley’s was for the full amount but the committee had agreed to grant £1500.00 now and the remainder in 12 months time. 
Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr Penny
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

All other payments were agreed and approved.

169.
TO AGREE PETTY CASH PAYMENTS

Members noted that there had been no Petty Cash payments in January 2013.
170.
MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

The Budget figures for November 2012 were noted and approved.

171.
BANKING AUTHORITY FOR ASSISTANT CLERK
It was proposed that the Assistant Clerk should be given banking authority on behalf of the Council.
Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr Penny

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously

172.
RAILWAY DRIVE PUBLIC CONVENIENCES
Cllr Kay reported that at midday on 29th December, the public toilets had been found to be locked.  This was the second occasion following a similar incident in September.  After discussion, it was proposed that a formal letter of complaint be sent to the District Council.
Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr Prosser

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously

Cllr Drury suggested that other Forest towns may have encountered similar problems and it was agreed that the Clerk should check

173.
CLOSURE OF GLOUCESTER PRISON
Cllr Kay said that the prison was due to close in April but there had been no consultation prior to taking this decision.  It posed difficulties for local people wishing to visit relatives serving sentences in the prison or on remand as they would now have to be relocated to prisons further away.
It was proposed that the Council should write to the Minister for Justice and the local MP asking the closure decision be reversed until proper consultation has been carried out.
Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr Penny

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously

174.
CLOSURE OF GLOUCESTER NIGHT SHELTER
The Mayor said that with the closure of the Gloucester Night Shelter, only 4 beds now remained in the County and all of these were in Cheltenham.  This would have a major impact and meant that most people would have to be placed outside the County.  It was agreed that the Clerk should write to the County Council to find out what provision was going to be made.

Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr Penny

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously

175. AMALGAMATION OF THE AMBULANCE SERVICE

Cllr Kay expressed concerns about the response capability of the newly-formed South West Ambulance Service.  After discussion it was agreed to refer the item to the Public Safety Committee and the Area Health Forum for further consideration and to ask details of any problems encountered by the public via the Council’s website.
Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously

176. FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE

Cllr Penny reminded councillors of his declared interest in item 5 – grants .
Members noted the report of the Finance and Office Committee meeting held on 15th January 2013. Members noted that the minute for the Dr Charley’s grant was imprecise and the committee had agreed to grant £1500.00 now and the remainder in 12 months time. It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.
Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr C Elsmore
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

177.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Amenities Committee meeting held on 8th January 2013 and it was proposed that the recommendation be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr Prosser

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

178.
PLANNING COMMITTEE
Members noted the decisions taken by the Planning Committee meetings held on 18th December 2012 and 8th January 2013.
179.
MEMBERS REPORTS
The Mayor said she had attended the opening of a Food Bank at the Main Place on 26th January and had agreed that the Council would have a collection box in the Council Offices. She also attended the photo -call for the Wyedean and Forest Rally in the town centre. The Clerk said she would publish information on the Council’s website.
Cllr E Elsmore said she had attended a meeting of the Area Health Forum on 8th January.  The minutes of the Forum’s meetings are now available on it’s website and Cllr E Elsmore said they were worth referring to for information.  The Speaker at the Forum meeting was Fiona Woodruff who gave a talk on personalisation.

Cllr Drury said he had attended a Nuclear Development Forum at Lydney on 17th January.  Many concerns about the proposals to build a massive nuclear reactor on the Oldbury site were expressed by the 100 members of the public who attended. The Clerk will email details of the proposals to Councillors.  Cllr Drury said it would be useful for the Council to begin developing policies on alternative energy sources.

Cllr Drury said the Coalway Recreational Association would be having it’s first AGM on 25th February at 7.30 and all were welcome to attend to hear about the plans which were being developed.

Cllr Drury said a production of Grimm’s Fairy Tales was taking place at the Evergreen Hall in Broadwell on 31st January.

Cllr Prosser said that on 9th January he and Cllr Reynolds had spent a day at the cemetery clearing rubbish that accumulated under the hedge.  Cllr J Morgan said she had been told how much tidier the cemetery was looking these days.

Cllr Prosser said he had received a number of complaints about the non-gritting of some footpaths during the recent icy weather.  In discussion, Councillors noted that there appeared to be some confusion and overlapping of responsibilities between County, District and Town Councils.  It was agreed that the Town Council should take responsibility for gritting footpaths wherever practical in future.  The Clerk made the point that Clive and Cyril Hinton had provided an excellent service throughout the poor spell of weather.  Cllr Reynolds recommended that a strong letter of complaint be sent to the District Council in view of the failure to deal with the icy conditions in the town car park. 
Cllr Reynolds said he had attended Owen Farm Planning Meeting at the District Council on 8th January and was dismayed that flooding concerns appeared to be the only issue of concern or interest.  No other problems were discussed, least of all any of the matters put forward by the Town Council.

Cllr Reynolds said he had attended a Collective Energy Switch meeting at the Main Place on 16th January at which the public were encouraged to sign up for a collective price for energy.

Cllr Reynolds said he had spent some time clearing snow at Milkwall during the bad weather.  The Clerk said she would chase up the acquisition of a gritter for use at Milkwall.

It was proposed to extend the deadline for the meeting to 9.15pm.

Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr E Elsmore

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

Cllr Kay said he had attended the Council office on 2nd January to welcome the new Assistant Clerk on her first day in post.  On 9th January he had attended the Public Inquiry into the Tesco store appeal which was adjourned to a future date.  On 26th January he attended the opening of the Food Bank at the Main Place and also the photo call for the Forest & Wyedean Rally. 
Cllr Kay said he received complaints about the lack of gritting on the roads near St. John’s School which had remained closed for four consecutive days as the roads and pavements were unsafe.  Councillors agreed that the matter should be taken up at the next meeting of the Highways Committee.

180.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS
Cllr C Elsmore said that the report of the Five Acres scrutiny would be presented at a meeting to be held at Five Acres on 18th February.  

Cllr C Elsmore said a number of changes are about to be made to Planning Regulations.  A consequence of this may make it easier for the conversion of commercial premises to domestic dwellings.

Cllr Baynham said he was now a member of a group who were looking at issues of public health across the County together with the funding issues this may have for district councils.  He noted the opening of a Food Bank in Coleford and said that they were now becoming commonplace throughout the County, even in more prosperous areas.  Cllr Baynham said that a meeting would be held on 29th January to discuss proposals for the site of the old community centre.  He pointed out that the Government had just been defeated on proposed constituency boundary changes which had had implications for the Forest of Dean constituency boundaries.

181.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during December 2012. 
The Mayor closed the Public meeting at 9.10pm and the Council moved into Committee.

The meeting closed at 9.15pm.
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